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Message From The Principal  
 
It has been a very busy and productive week at Thornlea. Tuesday night was our grade eight Parent 

Night. We welcomed over 250 families to our school. I would like to thank our staff and the army of 

students who were there to talk about our school and answer questions. The feedback was very pos-

itive from our visitors. On Wednesday our grade nine students were involved in take your kid to 

work day. Here at Thornlea we welcomed about 350 potential grade nine students and they got the 

chance to experience high school for the day. Our student council did a great job in welcoming them 

to Thornlea and a shout out to our Boys basketball team for staging an exhibition game at lunch for 

our visitors. 

 

On Wednesday Night our Sr. Boys Volleyball team won the YRAA championship after a straight set 

victory in the finals. Our team will travel to Kingston for the provincial championship next weekend. 

Congratulations to our players and coaches for qualifying for OFSAA in the fifty-year history of our 

school it is only the third time we have qualified for the provincial championship. 

 

On Tuesday November 20th our report cards will be distributed in home rooms. If your child’s report 

card does not make it home, please give us a call. The full disclosure date in semester one is Novem-

ber 28th. If your child needs to drop a class they need to do so before this date. If you have any ques-

tions about university or college applications, please contact our guidance office.  

 

Finally, Thursday November22nd is our annual Homecoming basketball game and dance.  We are ex-

pecting a packed gym and about 350 students at the dance. It should be a lot of fun; the game will 

also be broadcast on our You Tube channel. 

 

Warmest Regards, 

Joe Foti 
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Student Anticipated Absence 

 

If students are going to be away for an  

extended period of time, they must complete  

an anticipated absence form well in  

advance of the absence. 

 

Forms are available in the main office. 

Thank you 
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Highlights from the History  

Department  

 

Mme. De luca’s grade 10 french immersion students simulating a world war I activity in the 

drama room. Students built their trenches using all available materials to them, and then 

engaged in a heated game of “capture the flag”, making sure not to be hit by a “paper bul-

let”.            
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Grade 10 french immersion students building straw towers for their civics course. Students 

had the task of building the highest free-standing tower using only the materials given to 

them (30 straws and some pieces of tape). In this activity, students learned the value of 

teamwork, collaboration and communication, an introduction to their unit on being a re-

sponsible citizen.  
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Congratulations to the boys volleyball team who won the York Region AA Championship last night at Richmond Hill 
HS.  The team, undefeated since October 20th brings home the title after dominating Jean Vanier CHS in three straight 
sets.  The boys are now among the three Thornlea teams to qualify for the Provincial Volleyball Championship  in the 50 
year history of our school.  Coaches Mr. Hutchison and Jacqueline Quirke would like to thank all the players for their hard 
work, commitment and dedication to the team over the season.  Good luck at OFSAA boys! 

David Kang #5 

Dylan Sinclair # 7  Captain 

Gradan Clemens # 14 Captain 

Mitchell Patriarche #16 

Robert Rugina # 10 

Rejhan Doobay # 13 

Zachary Hughes # 0 

Derek Duong # 2 

Vilnis Baze # 17 

Ardheis Wickramasinghe # 3 

Scott Wilson # 4 

Elliott Chung # 6 
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Thornlea Thunder Girls Rugby 7's 

Thornlea ran two girls rugby teams this fall season - junior and senior.   

 

The junior team was largely made-up of grade 9 rookies to the game, but luckily we had a handful 
of grade 10 leaders to show them the way - and that they did!  Although the girls only won a cou-
ple of games, they showed exceptional improvement throughout the season demonstrating that the 
future is bright for rugby at Thornlea! Great job Juniors! 

 

The senior girls team, made up of mostly veteran players, competed in a higher division this sea-
son, which tested them in the first two tournaments (winning enough games to stay put but did not 
advance).  In the third tournament of the season, this team put it all together and played some ex-
ceptional sevens rugby, moving them up to the Tier one division for their final day of play - it was a 
heart-warming experience for their coaches to watch and they should be very proud.  Great season 
seniors! 

 

Looking forward to seeing our rugby family again for the spring season when this excellent bunch 
of athletes will come together to compete in the 15's season- until then - happy off-season training 
girls! 
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Co-op News 

 

The Journey Begins: 

Co-op Students Discover Employability Skills and 

Career Directions   
 

The first semester co-op students have been at their placements just over five weeks, and already the excitement and 
benefits of experiential learning are being realized. Their placements cover every sector of the working world, ranging 
from the medical field, to design, to cabinet making, to teaching, to auto and auto body repair, to computer hardware 
engineering. 

 

The following quotations are taken from the current Co-op students’ journals: 

 

Personal Change:  

Through my first month of Cooperative Education, I have learned a lot about businesses, and gained a better 
understanding of how offices work in the real world. Above all of this, through my first month of Cooperative Education 
I have learned a lot more about how important personal traits such as responsibility and initiative affect you in the 
workplace. After learning about these personal traits, I noticed a lot of beneficial changes in my lifestyle.  

First of all, I noticed that I am a lot more responsible. For example, last semester I would sleep in late, and 
wouldn’t worry about being late for first period at all. I didn’t think that it would be a big deal if I missed the first 15 
minutes of first period. This semester I have been waking up at 6:45 a.m. everyday no matter the circumstances be-
cause at my workspace, the morning instructions are the most important time of the day. Also, if you are late you 
would have to deal with your supervisor.  

Secondly, I noticed an improvement in my Initiative. Working in an office, you should be able to do things with-
out being asked too. My supervisor is always so busy, so I learned how to make the best use of my time without being 
given instructions. I also noticed that if you don’t have the ability to work independently, you wouldn’t last long in a 
workspace. In an office, no one wants to supervise you and hold your hand throughout the day to help you accomplish 
your tasks.   

Lastly, I noticed an overall improvement in my attitude when going work. Before, I would easily get frustrated 
with daily clerical work, scanning, copying and other “boring” activities. After one month of co-op, I think I’ve learned 
how to maintain a better attitude when you have to do boring tasks. I found that smiling and laughing through every-
thing is very beneficial to your overall mood and attitude. 

Hussain Cutlerywala – Money Brokerage 

 

It has almost been over a month since I have been going to my Co-op placement and I feel like I have changed and 

learned a lot. Honestly, I didn’t think my Co-op placement would affect me even though Mr. Babalis, told me it would. 

Working with kids for about 3 hours a day has taught me a lot about patience.  
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I also disliked little kids before I started my placement because as an employee at Toys R Us I see children always mak-

ing a mess of the store and having to clean up after them. But in class the kids clean up after themselves. The only time 

we clean up after them, is during lunch. I’ve learned that kids aren’t that bad and I kind of like kids now. I also never 

took in how much of an influence teachers are till now. Teachers teach life skills that everyone uses in everyday life. For 

example, how to deal with conflict between you and someone else. Another thing that has changed about me is my 

language and manners. Around kids, I feel like you just naturally start using more basic words instead of difficult ones, 

and I’ve started saying “no thank you” a lot. Overall, I feel like I have changed quite a bit and I’ve been able to see the 

change I me. 

Asmaa Shahzad – Elementary School   

 

Change in Life’s Direction: 

It has been over 4 weeks since I have started working at the the Digestive Health Clinic. Throughout this time, I 
have gone through many stages where I have been very inspired and had great days, but there have also been days 
where I just felt like quitting it all together due to the lack of motivation I had. Altogether, there has been a mix of good 
and bad days at my placement. 

Ever since I started my placement at the Clinic, I always knew I wanted to be a doctor. The reason why I am so 
passionate about it is the fact that my parents never forced me to be one. They always told me to do something that 
made me happy. I was told to imagine a job where you don't get paid but regardless whether I get paid or not, I would 
still get up in the morning and do it for free. That's how I was taught to find my career path. Although many people in 
my family are all sprouted in different sectors in the medical field, I believe the reason I was so passionate about be-
coming a doctor is because my whole life I have been surrounded by them. All I ever heard at dinners or family gather-
ings was how my parents or my aunts were going about their days at work, whether it be solving problems or discuss-
ing what patient surprised them in a specific manner that week. I was born into a family of doctors.  

Fast forward to now, where I have decided to pursue a career in the medical field, I have come to the conclu-
sion that I want to be some type of internal surgeon. For the first 3 weeks at my placement, all I was doing was faxing 
dictations. As someone who always has a constant urge to constantly be learning new things, the whole process was 
killing me. Some days I got through it with a breeze and others it was very difficult. Slowly, I have gotten used to the 
long work hours, and I am adapting to the very demanding lifestyle that comes with being involved in the field.  

When I finally understood that being a internal surgeon was for me, it was because of an incident where it had 
been 2 weeks of faxing dictations nonstop, and I was taken into the operating room to take pictures for my poster as-
signment. Inside the mini hospital at the facility, I saw all the doctors and surgeons working, and at that moment I was 
hit with a zap of inspiration coming to the conclusion that I knew I wanted to do this for my whole life. This allows me 
to realize that sitting behind a desk working a 9 to 5 job isn't for me.  Being a doctor isn't for everyone, but I believe the 
job truly is for me.  

To conclude, while working at the Digestive Health Clinic, a specific incident has helped me in figuring out the 
career path I would like to take down the road into university.  

Daniel Modabber – Health Clinic 
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Salutations from the Guidance Department!   
 
The Guidance Team this year consists of: 
 
Mrs. Gail Burdett (Guidance Secretary) Ext. 207 
Ms. Lovleen Rai (French Immersion Counselor/Scholarship Lead/Literacy Lead) Ext 254  
Ms. Viviane Estafanos (Student Success/Credit Recovery/AP Exam Lead/F.I. Teacher) Ext 251 
Ms. Andrea Tse (ESL Counselor/Head of ESL Teacher) Ext 178 
Ms. Julie Scott (Student Success) Voicemail 476 
Ms. Maria Merecoulias (Student Support for ESL students) Voicemail 689  
Mr. Nizam Alkins, Head of Guidance (Counselor) Ext 330 
 
We also would like to announce the process for making guidance appointments. First, please see Mrs. Burdett, 
our Guidance Secretary.  If any student would like to make an appointment with their “area” identified counse-
lor (French Immersion, ESL, Other), they should come to the Guidance Office before school starts (8:30 to 
8:45), during their lunch (11:30 to 12:30), or after school (3:00 to 3:30) to make their appointment. 
 
 
Keep in mind that many Post-Secondary Institutions (Universities and Colleges) will be coming to Thornlea to 
speak to our senior students in the first semester.   
 
Next week will be Redeemer, Niagara College and the week after, Ottawa, York University. 
 
As for Scholarship information for grade 12 graduating students, please make an appointment to see Ms. Rai 
in the Guidance office. 
 
Two great websites to find out more information on scholarships are: 
http://www.studentawards.com/ 
 
http://www.electronicinfo.ca/scholarships 
 
 
Community Service Hours 
We would also like to remind our learning community that there is a process in place for Community Service 
Hours.  All students must complete 40 community hours to obtain their Ontario Secondary School Diploma.  
The Guidance department must approve your community service opportunity before you start your hours.  
Please see your counselor for pre-approval. It should be at a Not-For-Profit organization. 
 
We also would like to announce the approved initiative to all our grade 9 students.  Grade 9 students that com-
plete their 40 community service hours in their grade 9 year will receive a special certificate of completion.  
This is for grade 9’s only. The 40 hours must be submitted into our Guidance Office by Friday June 21st to 
Qualify. 
 
For more information on volunteer opportunities, please come down to the Guidance Office and pick up a 
Community Service Hours form and please take a look at our “Volunteer Bulletin Board” for opportunities to 
fulfill this Ministry of Education graduation requirement. 
 
 
The Ontario University Application Centre (OUAC) Pin Codes arrived!!  237 potential graduating stu-
dents have already picked up their envelope with their Pin Code and are on their way to applying to 
University. As of Nov. 14th, 50 Thornlea SS students have applied to University and several already 
have an early conditional offer! 
If a student has not picked up their code, they should come to the Guidance office immediately.   
 

 
 
 

http://www.studentawards.com/
http://www.electronicinfo.ca/scholarships
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 University Applications: 

You can select as many University programs as you would like ($50.00 each), but, you can only choose a 

maximum of 3 programs per University. For example: 

Only 3 choices can be used for all University of Toronto campuses, for example (St. George, Scarborough, 

Mississauga) can have one program each or all 3 at Scarborough or any combination adding up to 3. 

Waterloo University, you could only select a maximum of 3 programs. If you wanted to add a 4th you cannot. 
 
If you need clarification on this process or have questions, please do not hesitate to ask a counselor. 
 
Guidance has already provided Ontario College Application workshops. 7 students have applied to date. We 
expect more before the deadline. No PinCodes are distributed for College Applications; students will create 
their own with their Ontario Education Number (OEN) at www.ontariocolleges.ca- Students can apply today! 
Please speak to Ms. Rai if you have further questions. 
 
The Deadline for your University Application is January 16, 2019 (recommend to pay on-line with a 
credit card well before that date.) 
The next OUAC University grades transmission is scheduled for early February, 2019. 
 
The “Equal Consideration” Deadline for your College Application is February1st, 2019 (recommend to 
pay on-line with a credit card) 
The next OCAS College grades transmission is scheduled for Nov. 22nd, 2018. 
 
 
Part-Time Status 
Attention to all grade 12 students, who wish to apply for part-time status, may pick up an application form from 
their Guidance Counselor starting on Monday November 19th. Your Counselor will then make a follow-up ap-
pointment with an Administrator, after your application has been submitted. The completed form must be sub-
mitted by Monday November 26th by 2:00 PM, so that it will not appear on your Transcript. 
 
Full Disclosure deadline 
Reminder full disclosure date is Wednesday Nov. 28th.If you wish to drop a course and not have it appear on 
your transcript see Guidance asap. 
 
If students are planning on making a request for a timetable change for 2nd semester, they should 
make an appointment with their counselor today or ASAP. 
 
Night School Course registration starts in January. 
 
www.yrdsb.ca/Programs/ConEd/Pages/Night-School-Credit-Courses.aspx 

 
Night School E-Learning Course registration starts Jan. (Only if you have 3 or less courses on their Timtable) 
www.yrdsb.ca/schools/e-learning/programs/Pages/Winter-Catalog.aspx 

 
 
Mr. Nizam Alkins, Head of Guidance and Career Education 

http://www.ontariocolleges.ca
http://www.yrdsb.ca/Programs/ConEd/Pages/Night-School-Credit-Courses.aspx
http://www.yrdsb.ca/schools/e-learning/programs/Pages/Winter-Catalog.aspx
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Calendar of Events 

  

November 20   Mid-term report cards go home 

November 22   Homecoming Dance 

November 23   PA Day 

November 27   Night of the arts  

November 28   Full Disclosure Date 

December 5    Music Concert 

December 5    Wellness Wednesday 

December 10-14   Drama Club Show 

December 10-21   GRAD Photos—more info to come 

December 24- January 4 Christmas Break 

January 7    Back to school 

January 14-16   EQAO Math 

January 17    Last day for assessments 

January 21    School Council Meeting 7:15pm 

January 24-30   EXAMS 

January 31    EXAM Review Day 

February 1    PA Day 

February 4    First Day Semester 2 

February 8    DECA Provincial Competition 

February 14    PHOTO Day 

 


